Wilmington City Council, January 23, 2018, Meeting Minutes

After an invocation by Chaplain Jose Cruz of the Wilmington Police Department and the pledge of allegiance, four detailed presentations were provided to the City Council: the city’s Comprehensive Annual Financial Report, an update from the Cape Fear Public Utility Authority, an affordable housing update, and an overview of the city’s 2017 crime statistics.


After a comprehensive annual audit, the city received a “clean, unmodified” audit opinion, as reported by Don Cannon of RSM US LLP.  Mr. Cannon specified that this clean report covered regular financial items required by state and federal statutes, along with the compliance of accounting procedures with all laws and regulations.


Jim Flechtner, Executive Director of the Cape Fear Public Utility Authority District (CFPUAD), reported on activities in 2017.  Last year the CFPUAD produced about 20 million gallons of treated water per day from the Cape Fear River, with a total of about six billion gallons of water treated in 2017, while serving about 200,000 residents.  Mr. Flechtner also reported that the cost of treating the area’s water decreased five percent from 2008 to 2017.  The GENX problem identified last year mobilized the community and the CFPUAD, which moved about 15 gallons of water that might have been contaminated with GENX from local aquifers and started weekly testing of treated water for GENX.  Current level of GENX in treated water is 40 parts per trillion; 140 parts per trillion is the regular standard.  The utility district does weekly and daily tests of treated water to insure that it’s safe for drinking, along with targeted tests to measure lead and copper in drinking water.    

Steve Spain, Executive Director of Cape Fear Habitat for Humanity, presented an affordable housing update from his organization.  He reported that CF H4H has built a total of 150 single family homes in our tri-county area (New Hanover, Brunswick, Pender), which produced about $150,000 in property taxes in 2017 and generated wealth for their owners.  Land, funds, services, and/or materials for building projects are provided by state and federal programs, local businesses and individuals, community volunteers, and the “sweat equity” of future owners of CF H4H houses.  As Wilmington grows, finding the land and resources for affordable housing projects will be difficult, so future plans for CF H4H include building higher-density, multi-family dwellings like townhomes and starting an Affordable Housing Trust Fund with local contributions.  It should be noted that the City Council passed a resolution late last year to provide financial incentives to developers of housing projects on city-owned land if they include affordable housing units in their developments. 


Chief Ralph Evangelous presented information on 2017 crime statistics in Wilmington. According to Chief Evangelous, the good news is that crime has decreased in the downtown and central business district, in the area from 5th Avenue to the river, and within public housing projects; also mentioned in the positive column was the WPD’s 95% clearance rate of murders/homicides (average clearance rate across the country is only 63%).  More specifically, crime in many categories has decreased since 2002 (e.g., less cases of rape, robbery, burglary, larceny, and arson), even though Wilmington’s population has greatly increased since 2002.  The Chief is still concerned, however, about the number of murders/homicides in Wilmington: a combination of 36 in 2017 and 8 homicides so far in 2018.  An interesting point here is that murder is the “unlawful killing” of a person, while homicide is the “willful killing” of a person.

Chief Evangelous said that in 2018 the WPD will emphasize doing more youth-related preventive activities, as well as focusing on criminal activities related to gangs and domestic violence.  In response to Councilman Barnett’s question about the need to replace and hire minority police officers, the Chief listed some recruitment activities to do just that.  He agreed that salary levels for law enforcement personnel are related to law enforcement’s general and specific recruitment concerns. 

In the Public Hearings section of the agenda, the Council voted to delay proposals to vacate, close, and demolish two private dwellings.  Council instructed City staff to work with owners of these dwellings to develop more detailed plans for future activities on one site and an alternate place for the owner and her family to live while plans or actual work on the other site is completed.

The Council unanimously approved a resolution offered by Councilman Rivenbark to recognize the New Hanover County Wildcats football team as the 2017 North Carolina High School Association Division 3AA State Champions.  Council members expressed appreciation to the team and their coaches for their “exemplary efforts” at winning the championship.  The football team and their coaches led the Pledge of Allegiance at the beginning of the meeting.  


The Council adopted all of the following four appointments to Boards and Commissions presented by Mayor Pro-Tem Margaret Haynes and recommended by the  Council’s Appointments Committee:
Cape Fear Public Utility Authority, Deans Hackney, Jr.
Commission on African-American History, Aliba Johnson

Loan Review Board, Nick Fernez

Parks and Recreation, Shirin Jenkins

The meeting adjourned at 8:10 pm.  Minutes submitted by Lynn Whitmore.

